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Recollection of January 21, 2.30-4.30 pm meeting of MRC Educational Visit Team with rsponders to MRC's questionnaire on REB issues connected with Tri-Council Policy Statement Visit.

John J. Furedy, Professor of Psychology, UofT (written Jan 29, 1999).

N.B. This document should be read in conjunction with handout that I provided to MRC Educational Visitors at the meeting (triced1 file; see #29 above)

The three visitors were led by Dr. Francis Rolleston, a PhD in biochemstry who is director of ethics and international relations at MRC. The other two visitor were Dr. John Dossetor of the University of Alberta, and Dr. Neil MacDonald of McGill University. Both have a medical background, and specialists in "bioethics". The team was spending 2 days at UofT in its "educational" function.

Aside from Prof. Bernard Dickens (the chair of UofT's human subjects review committee) and Robin Pensar (ethical review officer--humanities and social science), there were about six respondents present, none of whom, except for me, had been involved in SSHRC- or NSERC-type research. Before the visitors arrived (late), I distributed hard copies of the triced1 file, which were also given to the visitors.

Dr. Rolleston announced that MRC was moving ahead with final implementation, and determining both the time table and program. When I asked what the roles of NSERC and SSHRC had in these decisions, he replied that they were happy to let MRC take the initiative.

I then asked whether MRC was "comfortable" with the fact that there were significant differences in the nature of research problems among the three sorts of programs supported by the agencies, he replied that these differences were catered for in the later sections of the Policy Statement (PC--this is the one dated August, 1998). He did concede, however, that such aspects as the mandate (p. i.2) were meant to apply to *all* human research. I read out the assertino on that page that "as a condition of funding, we require, as a mimimum, that researchers and their institutions apply the ethical principles and the articles of this policy". In particular, he agreed that if the face- to-face meeting requirement was not met appropriately by the institution, then funds would not be forthcoming. I commented that this seemed more like code than a guideline, and he did not dispute this.

In referring to the handout (triced1), I said that the most important component was the two letters written by young researchers from my department who, unlike me, had a lot to lose in terms of future grant funds. I suggested that they represented many more people who could not afford to write about the detrimental long-term effects that implementation of the statement would have on their research.

Dr. Dossetor then argued for the desirability of face-to-face meetings of ERBs as the norm. One advantage he claimed for them is that they provided the ability to evaluate the scientific merit of the proposal. As a counterargument I used an example from my own former human research, where I delivered electric shocks in experiments that were designed to investigate the locus of reinforcement in classical aversive conditioning. I suggested that while an ethics committee would have the responsibility to evaluate whether the shocks I proposed to use were too strong, or the consent procedures (including ability to withdraw from the experiment) were not adequate, it had nothing sensible whatsoever to say about the scientific merits of the question I was investigating. And I denied Dr. Dossetor's suggestion that I should be able to convince him after half an hour of face-to-face discussion of my investigation's scientific merit. He later conceded that perhaps I was right with my "extreme" example, but I also argued that my example is apt for *most* invetigations in SSHRC- and NSERC-type research, although it was possible that the scientific merit of, say, drug trials of the MRC type may be more easily understood. Finally, I suggested that we already have a system in place for assessing scientific merit (the granting councils, using their external expert referees and scientific committees), and that it was retrograde to now assign some of this expert evaluation function to local ERBs which would often function as a group of ignorant (in the technical sense) commissars.

Other respondents then took up the practicalities of moving from a system where individual 4-person committees (without additional requirements that there be one of each sex, etc.) wrote in as individuals, and met face to face only quite rarely (say, half % of the time), to a system where, a small number of ERBs would have face to face meetings on, say, 60% of proposals. One practical implication that was noted was that, in most cases, only retired investigators would have the time to devote to such extensive ERB duties. Bernard Dickens also argued that the *quality* of the reviews could actually suffer, in contrast to a system where many experts could each devote their attention to only a few proposals, and submit their independent, expert opinion in writing. Prof. Dickens also noted that in cases where no agreement could be reached with the investigator, the provision for face-to-face meetings, as well as appeals, was still present in our system. This also refuted Dr. Rolleston's suggestion that our present system was *ad hoc* in the sense of being "arbitrary" regarding face-to-face meetings.

Another advantage of the face-to-face requirement of the tricouncil Statement, according to Dr. Dossetor was that bioethical "issues" that would not normally occur to investigators would emerge in the course of the face-to-face committee meetings. As an example, he mentioned the various definitions of "consent". Both Prof. Dickens and I argued that these sorts of issues *were* considered by all investigators, and that the proper forum for their discussion was in *general* seminar sessions (e.g., the brown bag ethics meetings held at UofT), rather than in a meeting to decide the fate of a *specific* proposal. I added that one result of instituting these face-to-face meetings routinely for each proposal was to put additional pressure on *young* investigators, who would, as a matter of self preservation, be forced to lie to these committees in a way that advertising executives often do.

Dr. Dossetor also informed us that other universities seemed to be quite happy with the changes, and had already gone to a 60% face-to-face meeting system. He wondered what was peculiar about UofT, and people like Prof. Dickens replied that we had a very good and large pool of experts who, provided they were not given too much work, could be relied upon to render expert (though never perfect) judgments. He didn't know about other places, but here there seemed to be insufficient reason to change over to a face-to-face system with a few ERBs on which individual members would have to spend a lot more time, and where the match in terms of expertise to each proposal would be less satisfactory.

I then stated that, to my knowledge, for the last 20 years, no serious ethical problems had arisen while our present system was in place. On the other hand, I asked whether they had evidence that there *were* problems. Because if not (it ain't broken), then why the changes (why try to fix it)? It turns out that there are no systematic data, but only anecdotes (and the plural of anecdotes is not data). The onus is on those who wish to change the system to provide evidence that there is something wrong, and especially for NSERC and SSHRC research, the tricouncil has provided nothing in the way of such data.

Dr. Rolleston then indicated that the people we had to satisfy was the "broad Canadian public", who were suspicious of our procedures. A number of us noted that that the "public" wanted was quite hard to specify, and would change over the years. We argued, on the contrary, that large changes of the sort mandated by the MRC-led Statement had to have a more precise justification (i.e., evidence that the prior system had produced significant problems) than vague appeals to what public opinion (intepreted in politically-correct terms) was.

At the end of the meeting Dr. Rolleston indicated that the actual implementation process was one of negotiation with each institution, and suggested that it may be OK for the UofT to move from half % to, say, 30% face- to-face meetings. I suggested that the negotiation was, in a sense, a knife- to-the-throat one in that, according to the Statement, is we did not comply, we would receive no funds. The point that Prof. Dickens made (that the shift could actually result in a *lowering* of the quality of evaluation) was also reiterated, and the meeting adjourned.

In my own view, and representing the interests especially of young SSHRC- and NSERC-type researchers, I think the university should increase face-to-face meetings only to the extent that this is feasible and does not make the evaluation process deteriorate. If this increase turns out to be as small as half a percent, then so be it. Otherwise, the university is sacrificing the interests of its young researchers (and hence its future research eminence) on the altar of an ephemoral wave of political correctness that is already seen, by most thinkers, to be detrimental to higher education.

